POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 9 December 2015

Present:             
J French (Chair), F Warner, K Fuller, M Fuller and A Munro 

In Attendance:
Cllrs I Baxter, B Constable and D Milligan, PC J Wilson and

                                    Mr & Mrs Cunningham

Apologies:
A Thomson, S Waterston, J Weir and D West

1.     Chair’s Remarks
1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.

2.     Minutes of Meeting of 11 November 2015 and Matters Arising
2.1
Item 6.2 – lack of rain causing issues with flushing toilets at the Lasswade Centre.  No longer a problem!
2.2   The minutes of the Meeting were approved.  Proposed by KF; seconded by AM.
3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 9 December 2015

        Bank                                 Cash
B/F



    
        349.57

             12.69

Income:   Nil  
Expenditure:  Nil

Account as at 11 November 2015              336.82                             12.69   

Total Bank & Cash                                      349.57

4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
FW reported on a letter from Culverwell Property Consultants sent to interested parties in Midlothian giving details about a public house opportunity at unit 4, Staiside Court.  Culverwell also stated they had received encouraging feedback from Midlothian Council with regards to a public house use.

5.      Police Scotland Report

5.1
Since the previous Community Council meeting in the beat area BD01 – Poltonhall & District, there were 74 recorded crimes reported of which 28 were solved. This is a solvency rate of 38%.   During this time period there were 347 calls to Police.  

INCIDENTS OF NOTE
At 3am on Sunday the 8th of November, it was reported that there was a person causing a disturbance by revving a vehicle parked on Polton Road.  Police attended and traced the driver, who was subsequently arrested for drink driving.

Around 7pm on Sunday the 8th of November, it was reported that unknown persons were throwing eggs at the windows of a property on Seaforth Terrace.  No damage was caused.

Between 5pm and 7pm on Wednesday the 11th of November, there were three separate reports of a group of youths throwing stones at properties on Cameron Crescent and Sherwood Terrace.  This resulted in two chips in a door window of one of the properties and no damage to the other two.

Between 6pm on Thursday the 12th and 8am on Friday the 13th of November, unknown persons have damaged the tyres of a vehicle parked on Cuguen Place by slashing them all with a sharp implement.

Between 4pm and 6pm on Saturday the 14th of November, there were two reports of youths throwing items at properties on Auld Coal Avenue.

At 630pm on Saturday the 14th of November, it was reported that a group of youths were causing a nuisance within a stairwell to a block of flats on Polton Street.  Police attended and the youths ran away, however a large quantity of alcohol was seized from the location.

About 7pm on Saturday the 14th of November, unknown persons have thrown a stone through the outer pane of a double glazed window to a property on Eskdale Terrace.

Between Wednesday the 4th and Monday the 16th of November, unknown persons have gained access into a garage on Eldindean Road.  Once within they have stolen a motorbike, a chainsaw and 2 generators.

Around 4pm on Monday the 16th of November, it was reported that a group of youths were throwing stones at a property on Sherwood Terrace.  No damage was caused.

Between 4pm on Tuesday the 17th and 7am on Wednesday the 18th of November, unknown persons have gained access in to a van parked on Broomieknowe and stolen numerous tools from within.  Police are currently following a positive line of enquiry.

Around 9pm on Wednesday the 18th of November, it was reported that a large group of youths were causing a nuisance on Dickson Grove.  Police attended and traced two youths who were not causing any disturbance however stated there was a larger group nearby who had since left.

Overnight between Thursday the 19th and Friday the 20th of November a number of garages and sheds on Eldindean Place, Viewbank Drive and Viewbank Road were broken in to.  The lock on these sheds had been forced open and nothing stolen from within, however the garage forced open on Eldindean Place had golf clubs and tools stolen from within.  Police are following a positive line of enquiry assisted by a vehicle number plate provided by an informant.

Around 1pm on Friday the 20th of November, two reports were received regarding youths throwing eggs at properties on Sherwood Terrace.  This information has been relayed to the Midlothian council anti social behaviour team and police community teams for additional attention in the area.

Overnight between Thursday the 19th and Friday the 20th of November, unknown persons have smashed the rear windscreen of a vehicle parked on Rose Place.

Between 4pm and 8pm on Monday the 23rd of November, unknown persons have smashed the side window of a vehicle parked on Dickson Grove.

Around 6pm Tuesday the 24th of November, there were two reports of a large group of youths causing a disturbance on Polton Street.

Between 7pm on Tuesday the 24th and 8am on Wednesday the 25th of November, unknown persons have smashed the front window of a house on Dickson Grove.

Between 8pm on Saturday the 28th and 9am on Sunday the 29th of November, unknown persons have caused damage to a vehicle parked on Hillhead, by slashing all tyres with a sharp implement.

At 630pm on Sunday the 29th of November, it was reported that a large group of youths were causing a disturbance on Campview Road.  Police attended and traced the youths, noting all their details and warning them with regards to their behaviour.

Between 7pm and 9pm on Wednesday the 2nd of December, there were six reports of youths causing a nuisance by climbing house roofs on Campview Road, climbing onto the roof of St Mary’s Primary School and running through gardens at Union Park.  Upon police attendance the youths scatter and run in different directions, however many youths were traced and warned and provided their details to police.

Between 6pm and 9pm on Friday the 4th of December, there were 4 reports of youths throwing stones and causing a general disturbance at Dickson Grove, Auld Coal Road, Sherwood Terrace and Chesters View.

Overnight between Sunday the 6th and Monday the 7th of December, there were 6 reports of forced entry into sheds and garages on Golf Course Road.  Many had been severely damaged by tools in attempts to gain entry, some were accessed and numerous items stolen from within including golf clubs and tools.

Additional information

Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.   Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.   Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@Midlothpolice) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/midlothianpolice).

5.2   The issue of unauthorised parking at schools during dropping off and collection times was raised especially at Burnbrae and Bonnyrigg Primary schools. It would be helpful if Police presence could be arranged once or twice a term to deter unauthorised parking. PC Wilson would raise the issue with Sgt Lindsay.  
NOTE:  Sgt Lindsay has since advised that she recently requested Traffic Warden Curtis give Bonnyrigg Primary School attention again and that on 9 December a motorist was issued with an FPT for parking on double yellow lines and a resident at the location was warned in relation to parking their vehicle on the pavement forcing pedestrians to walk on the roadway.  Traffic Warden Curtis would continue to give Bonnyrigg and Burnbrae Primary Schools attention where possible.

6.   Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1   Cllr BC referred to the need to build a school on the land at the former Hopefield Primary School site otherwise there would be no insurance payment made.  Consultation on the site was ongoing with many options.

6.2   Cllr IB met with officials at Lasswade High School to discuss bike security and the issues around flushing toilets.  Discussions were ongoing.  
6.3    It was noted that Taylor Wimpey had made a planning application to erect a housing advertising sign following an order to remove it.  The application was refused and was now on appeal.  It was likely they would drag out the issue until such time as they no longer needed the sign. 
6.4   Possible webcasting by Midlothian Council was raised.  It was noted that many Scottish Councils were doing it with costs now reducing.  It had been successful at Edinburgh Council and he hoped Midlothian Council would follow suit.   
6.5.   Midlothian Council would not be making any changes to the Local Plan at the present time.  

6.6    FW asked why the uplift of brown bins would not resume until the end of March and Cllr BC advised that there was low demand for an earlier timetable.  However, Cllr DM advised that was not the case but rather the men who would uplift those bins were taken off those duties to be trained to use the equipment for the new food recycling bins.

6.7   Cllr DM reported that everything had gone really well at the Christmas lights event but advised that in future there would be no Police presence at gala days, Remembrance Services or Christmas lights events.  

6.8    Cllr DM was not convinced by the argument for webcasting.  However it was suggested that if proceedings were webcasted then it could mean councillors should be well prepared and fully aware of papers and decisions made could be seen by all Midlothian residents.

6.9
It was noted that the Police would be carrying out early morning road checks due to the recently introduced lower limits on alcohol because drink consumed the night before could still be in the bloodstream.

Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 13 January 2016
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